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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, MARCH 12, 2019 

 

MINUTES 

 CHAIRMAN JOSEPH LAPORTE, called the Public Hearing and Regular 

Meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Public Assembly Room at the John Weichsel 

Municipal Center at 196-200 North Main Street, Southington, CT with 

the following members in attendance: 

 

 Theodore Cabata, Alicia Novi & Robert Salka 

 Ronald Bohigian, Alternate 

 

 Others: David Lavallee, Ass’t Town Planner    

    

 Absent: Richard Hart, Commissioner 

   Erica Byrne, Jeffrey D. Gworek & Ryan Rogers, 

Alternates 

 

 The Chair seated Alternate Ron Bohigian for Richard Hart.  A 

quorum was determined. 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance.  

 

 Vice Chair Novi explained the procedure of the meeting.  Should 

your appeal be approved after presentation, file it with the Town 

Clerk’s Office as soon as you receive formal approval by mail. 

 Paperwork needs to be filed before you start any work. 

 You have one year to begin your project. 

 The Zoning Board of Appeals is a supermajority vote board.  You 

will need four affirmative votes for your appeal to be approved. 

 All public hearings held this evening will be voted on tonight.  

As stated earlier, you will need a supermajority of four to one to 

approve your appeal. 

 Everyone is invited to stay for the regular meeting to hear the 

decision on the presented appeals  
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JOSEPH LAPORTE, Chair, presiding: 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

  Ms. Novi made a motion to approve the Minutes of the previous 

meeting as submitted.  Mr. Cabata seconded.  Motion passed unanimously 

on a voice vote.  

 

PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6365A, Application of Denise Rivera for a liquor 

service approval for a restaurant/event hall under Sections 4-03.32A, 

11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 447 North Main Street, 

property of Burma LLC in a B zone. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, this first one will be tabled due to 

improper posting. She will appear on the 26
th
 provided the posting is 

proper. 

 MR. CABATA:  Motion to table. 

 MS. NOVI:  Second. 

 Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 
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 B. APPEAL #6366A, Application of Pustola & Associates LLC for 

a 12’ front yard setback variance for cooling units under Sections 7A-

00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 157 Industrial Drive, property 

of Andy 2017 LLC in an I-1 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:   Are you the applicant? 

 MR. ROWLEY:  Yah, that’s me. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, step up to the podium. 

 Name and address for the record? 

 MR. ROWLEY:  Zack Rowley --- 

 STENOGRAPHER:  I’m sorry.  Your last name again? 

 MR. ROWLEY:   Rowley.  R—o-w-l-e-y. 

 The address of the building is 157 Industrial Drive, Southington. 

 MR. SALKA:  Is that microphone on? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I’ll check. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. ROWLEY:  It’s 157 Industrial Drive. 

 So, the building itself is complete.  The construction.  And, the 

building itself is out of the setback but there are three air 

conditioning units sitting on concrete pads that happen to be in the 

setback.  That’s what this variance application is for. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   So, do you want to explain? 

 MR. ROWLEY:  Yah.  So, we are looking for the 12’.  The pads come 

off the building 12’.  So instead of moving them we are looking for 

that additional 12’ for the setback.    

 And, we’ve spoken to a landscape architect so we can put some 

bushes or green giant arborvitaes is what they recommended to cover 

those up. 

 MR. SALKA:  Could you do me a favor and walk me through.  Because 

I’m tired of getting applications where the work has already been done 

and you come to us for a variance.  We’re between a rock and a hard 

place.  If we say we deny it, you have to rip those things out.  I 

don’t know where you are going to put them. 

 You’re coming to us after the fact.  You guys are professionals.  

You are engineers.   
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 Walk me through the process --- the approval process and how this 

got to this point with a temporary CO and now you are coming to us for 

a variance after the fact. 

 MR. ROWLEY:  Yah, I think, um, when it comes to the design 

process, it was really the building itself is out of the setback but 

the units were just overlooked. 

 MR. SALKA:  How can they be overlooked?  You’ve got engineers 

that design these things, right? 

 MR. ROWLEY: Yah. 

 MR. SALKA:  Why wouldn’t the units be on the roof like you find 

on commercial buildings the air conditioning units in a lot of cases 

are on the roof.   I know that these look like metal, pre-fabbed 

buildings on the whole street. 

 MR. ROWLEY:  Right. 

 MR. SALKA:  But why wouldn’t you put those on the roof and not 

stick them in the front yard which, number one is an eyesore and it 

doesn’t do anything for the building and you are doing it after the 

fact. 

 MR. ROWLEY:  Yah, well, it was, the building was not designed for 

the units and the owner, it was very important to the owner to have 

them on that side of the building.  That’s the high side of the 

building.  So, all the ducts are coming out the high side.  The 

driveway goes down to the low side so the mechanical system was kind 

of designed for them to be fed in through that way.  So --- 

 MR. SALKA:  It was designed that way? 

 MR. ROWLEY:  Yah.  But the units themselves for the setback was 

overlooked. 

 THE CHAIR:  They wouldn’t work good in the back of the building 

because of the drop?   Is that what you are saying? 

 MR. ROWLEY:  Right.  Yah. 

 MR. SALKA:   They would work on the roof. 

 THE CHAIR:  If the roof would hold them up, yah. 

 MS. NOVI:  Was the building, did the building predate the units 

or did they get both built at the same time? 

 MR. ROWLEY:  Yah, it was all new construction.  All built at the 

same time. 

 MR. SALKA:  These are brand new.  Brand new construction.  So, it 

is after the fact. 
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 MR. ROWLEY:  Yah, it’s a pre-engineered building so the roof 

itself isn’t designed to put those on.  They’re pretty big units. 

 MR. SALKA:  What options do you have if we deny it? 

 MR. ROWLEY:  Um ---- not a lot.  That would be fairly difficult.  

That would be a pretty extreme hardship. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  If this board did approve it, though, what 

kind of screening are you talking?  Are you talking --- 

 MR. ROWLEY:  Yah, screening in the form of landscape that’s 

appealing.  Like a native specie like the green giant arborvitae.  

Which is used often to shield in cases like this. 

 MS. NOVI:  Now, since this is the high side of the building, 

would they be visible from the road as well, or no?  The units right 

now? 

 MR. ROWLEY:  The units, they’re kind of down in a galley way but 

it is on the high side of the building. 

 THE CHAIR:  They’re exposed.    They are very exposed. 

 MR. SALKA:  So, this is the back of the building (indicating). 

 THE CHAIR:  So, you went along and just did it without even 

talking to the town?  Just put them in. 

 MR. ROWLEY:  Well, it didn’t come to our realization until we 

went to get the TCO. 

 MR. SALKA:  It wasn’t caught until the mechanicals were 

submitted, which is after the fact. 

 MR. ROWLEY:  Yah, so I mean, it was definitely an honest mistake. 

 MR. SALKA:   Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask to continue the 

public hearing and have the applicant come back with what he is going 

to do to cover these things up to either shield them, that type of 

thing, instead of us trying to design it here or this would be all 

verbal.  I would rather see it on a sketch of what it is going to look 

like. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   You probably have options, three or four ways 

to screen these things in. 

 MR. ROWLEY:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  You can come back and --- 

 MR. ROWLEY:  Yah, yah. We can get a landscape architect to do a 

little sketch. 
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 MS. NOVI:  They are large units. I would like to see what your 

plans are. 

 MR. ROWLEY:  Yah.  No problem. 

 THE CHAIR:  Are you guys all set? 

 MR. SALKA:  Motion to continue the public hearing. 

 MR. CABATA:  Second. 

 Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 
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 C. APPEAL #6367A, Application of Shawn Daigle for a change in 

permittee for liquor permit under Sections 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 151 Queen St., property of Walter S. Wood LLC in a B 

zone. 

 ATTORNEY SULLIVAN:   Good evening.  Attorney Timothy Sullivan on 

behalf of the applicant, Shawn Daigle.  Shawn Daigle is also here 

standing up. 

 Shawn has entered into a contract to purchase Eddie’s Sombrero 

and under the regulations and Southington Land Use Regulations 11-04 

and 12-04 we need to have a change in permittee.  That is what we are 

seeking tonight. 

 The current permittee is John Matos and that’s the individual Mr. 

Daigle is purchasing the business from. 

 THE CHAIR:  This is a standard request but we do have some 

stipulations. 

 We do have stipulations. 

 ATTORNEY SULLIVAN:  Yes. 

 MS. NOVI:  There would be no exotic dancers, male or female, 

public or private.   

 No more than eighteen bar seats. 

 Any change to the interior layout or activities would require a 

new application to the zoning board of appeals. 

 Any changes in management or permittee would require a new 

application. 

 Also, this application can renew as long as you are in compliance 

with the regulations. 

 THE CHAIR: You understand that? 

 ATTORNEY SULLIVAN:  We understand that.  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any questions? 

 MR. SALKA:  I have no questions. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: No changes whatsoever? 

 ATTORNEY SULLIVAN:  No changes. 

 THE CHAIR: Anyone in favor of the applicant? 

 Anyone in favor? 

 (No response) 
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 Anyone opposing the applicant? 

 Anyone opposed? 

 (No response) 

 If not, this appeal is closed. 
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 D. APPEAL #6368A, Application of GLS LLC for a 22’ front yard 

setback variance & 14’ rear yard setback variance for a new building 

and gas canopy under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 

2110 Meriden Waterbury Tpke., property of GLS LLC in a B zone. 

 ATTORNEY ZIOGAS:   Good evening.  My name is James Ziogas, 104 

Belleview Avenue, Bristol, Connecticut.  I represent the applicant. 

 The property is located at 2110 Meriden Waterbury Road in 

Southington.  It’s an old site that has been sitting there for a 

period of time.  It was formerly a Circle K back in the day.  The 

Circle K went out of business.  There were environmental issues with 

the site and the site was finally remedied and my client went in and 

purchased the site. 

 His intention is to build a convenience store with gas pumps.  

And, this commission had previously approved a special exception for 

that purpose and this commission also approved the special exception 

for a liquor, retail liquor outlet. 

 The hardships with respect to the property basically deal with 

the fact that there is a brook adjacent to the property.  The 

centerline of the brook is our easterly property.  There is a wetland 

and a floodplain that is also associated with the property which is 

driving the design of this building. 

 I’ve got some renderings of the building that is being proposed 

that I’d just like to pass out if I could. 

 (Pause) 

 As I said, this is a piece of property that has been sitting 

there unused for a long period of time.  My client has some, I think a 

pretty good vision as to what they would like to do. 

 Previously, this board had approved a variance to the rear yard.  

There is a 6’ variance existing on the land records for this property.   

Initially, we thought that that variance would apply to us, but when 

it is approved in accordance with a plan and the plan changes, of 

course, we then have to come back before this commission for a new 

variance. 

 This application is a request to maintain that 6’ rear yard 

variance that was previously granted for the plan that we have 

submitted and the proposal you see in front of you. 

 In addition to that, there is an existing canopy on the site that 

is of no use to the applicant.  It has to be taken down.  That canopy 

is 22’ from the property line and the proposed canopy is going to be 
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about 18’ from the property line.  So, it is going to be a little bit 

closer to the street. 

 The saving grace in this request or the front yard variance is 

the fact that between our property and the travel portion of the 

Meriden Waterbury Road is about 29’ of greenway between the street and 

our property line.  So that the visual effect of our request will 

appear that we are in compliance with the 40’ setback because we are 

40’ from the actual pavement.  But in effect, we are not.  We are 

requesting the variance because we are actually not. 

 We think that the wetlands and the floodplain and the brook that 

is adjacent to the property give us sufficient reason to request these 

variances due to the hardships. 

 You’ll see from the Google map in front of you that there is a 

large canopy surrounding the property. The property that surrounds us 

is a B zone.  It’s a condominium project but the condominiums are set 

pretty far back from the street and there’d be no impact on them given 

there is a substantial buffer between our property and the actual 

units. 

 To the east side of our property is land of the State of 

Connecticut which is the interstate and the brook that is there.  You 

can see it on the map. 

 Across the street from us are all business uses.  It’s a B zone.   

So, it is not going to have any impact with respect to our neighbors, 

as well. 

 So, we think for those reasons that this request is reasonable. 

 My client, as you see from the pictures, is investing a lot of 

money in the site. It is a site that has been sitting dormant for a 

long period of time.  We certainly think it is going to be an 

improvement to the neighbor and we think it is going to be something 

that the Town of Southington will be proud of. 

 Any questions? 

 THE CHAIR:  Questions? 

 MS. NOVI:  I do.  Has the – uh, has this, you are not going to do 

anything to the wetlands to disrupt those at all? 

 ATTORNEY ZIOGAS:  We have an application in front of the wetlands 

commission now for the proposal you see in front of you.  They will, I 

think they will hear that on April 4
th
. 

 And, then it has got to go in front of the zoning commission, of 

course, the planning & zoning commission for site plan approval. 
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 We have authored or had authored a traffic study for this site 

just to be on the safe side even though it’s Meriden Waterbury Road 

which is designed to handle a significant amount of traffic.  Hesketh 

Engineering is preparing that traffic study and we will present that 

to the planning & zoning commission at the time that we present our 

site plan application. 

 THE CHAIR:  What is going on on the second floor? 

 ATTORNEY ZIOGAS:  The second floor is cold storage for the liquor 

store on one side and then an office on the other side to manage the 

convenience store downstairs. 

 The hope of my client is that this Ready, Fresh, Go program is 

something that he is going to be able to duplicate in other areas. 

 He is looking at a site in Bristol.  He’s looking at a site in 

Plainville. 

 He’s hoping to promote this type or marketing.  This will be the 

office for that type of use. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: No gas station, right? 

 ATTORNEY ZIOGAS:  Yes, there is.   It’s in the front. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I didn’t see those. 

 MR. SALKA:  The second page. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Okay.  I didn’t see it on the rendering. 

 MR. SALKA:  Not on the picture itself. 

 ATTORNEY ZIOGAS:  We were just showing you the building itself. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So, you have to go to wetlands, too, to tell you 

where to put those tanks, correct? 

 ATTORNEY ZIOGAS:  That’s correct. 

 All of this is being built in an uplands area.  We are not 

encroaching on the wetlands at all.  Which is basically driving our 

design to keep it out of the floodplain.  The floodplain I think is at 

139 and our finished floor elevation is like 141. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  What is the --- there must be some kind of statute 

as to how close the gas pumps can be to the highway, right? 

 ATTORNEY ZIOGAS:  I’m sure there is.  And, we have to go to the 

state for a permit, so they will be dealing with those issues, as 

well. 

 MS. NOVI:  Now, how close will the gas pumps be to the road? 
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 ATTORNEY ZIOGAS:  Well, the canopy itself is going to be 18’ and 

the gas pumps will be about 25’.   It’s 25’ to our property line. And, 

then that extra 27’ to the road.  It’s 40-something feet by the time 

you get done with it. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, the state regulates that, right?  The distance? 

 ATTORNEY ZIOGAS: That’s correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any more questions? 

 MR. SALKA:  I think, I don’t see this being much different than 

perhaps the one that is down he street on the right-hand side.  The 

gas station where the canopy --- we approved a variance for that 

several years ago. 

 And, again, this site has been dormant for years now.   

 And, I guess the question I have is, where does the wetlands in 

your property boundary, where --- do you --- where do the wetlands 

start if you look at that picture? 

 ATTORNEY ZIOGAS:  I think they are depicted on your plan.  You 

just have to look a little closer to it. 

 MR. SALKA:  It says:  limits of clearing.   

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, I can address that. 

 MR. SALKA:  I’m sorry? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: I can address that.  I did the review for the 

wetlands commission as well as the planning & zoning.   

 There is no encroachment into the wetlands.  It looks like a 

filled site.  The wetlands are on the outside boundary of it.  There 

is a slight encroachment to the floodplain but the back sidewalk and 

they took a portion of the wall out of it due to our comments.  So, 

there is no wetland encroachment. 

 But if you see, it follows the bottom of the slope all of the way 

around.  Way back when, it looks like they filled this little 

peninsula in towards the wetlands. 

 MR. SALKA:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any more questions for the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 ATTORNEY ZIOGAS:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone to speak in favor of the applicant? 

 Anyone in favor? 
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 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing the applicant? 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 If not, this appeal is closed. 
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 E. APPEAL #6369A, Application of Michael Hamlin for a special 

exception to allow an additional consumer bar on a patio under 

sections 4-03.32A, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 461 Queen 

Street, property of ACG Properties LLC c/o Hartford Restaurant Group 

in a B zone. 

 MR. HAMLIN:   Good evening.  Michael Hamlin, 287 Chesterwood 

Terrace, Southington, Connecticut. 

 So, I guess exactly as was stated we are looking to put a patio 

bar ---container bar on the patio. 

 The purpose is just basically to give better service from our 

operation and add a little more vibrance to the patio. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, the only change is the patio bar?   All the other 

seating is the same as it was? 

 MR. HAMLIN:  Yes.  The seating is the same. 

 The bar used to be like a green grass area, AstroTurf when we had 

T.D. Homer’s.   That’s where the bar would sit. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  They can’t walk from that bar to the parking lot 

or anything, right? 

 MR. HAMLIN:  No. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  It’s all enclosed? 

 MR. HAMLIN:  It has walls around it and it’s a patio. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So, they have to leave through the front door? 

 MR. HAMLIN:  The front, these two gates here are openings and 

those are exits but its closed in.  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, you have the same seating as you did?  It stayed 

the same? 

 MR. HAMLIN:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Questions? 

 MS. NOVI:  So, there wouldn’t be, if I remember this correctly, 

there is a front piece as well and that wouldn’t be able to get to the 

bar? 

 MR. HAMLIN:  There is a front section.  They wouldn’t be able to 

get to the bar inside? 

 MS. NOVI: Well, no, maybe it is the gates I am thinking of. 

 But you can go directly from the parking lot to the gate to the 

bar? 
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 MS. HAMLIN:  Yes. 

 MS. NOVI:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions? 

 We have stipulations. 

 MR. HAMLIN:  Okay. 

 MS. NOVI:  The hours of operation shall be limited to weekday 

12:30 am and on weekends 1:30 am. 

 All alcoholic beverages shall be served in glass and cups, etc. 

and not in the original containers. 

 No music or entertainment. 

 No amplification or loudspeakers. 

 Approval shall be good for one year renewed annually unless there 

is a complaint. 

 MR. HAMLIN:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  You agree to that? 

 MR. HAMLIN:  Yup. 

 The only thing was, the weekends was 11:30? 

 MS. NOVI:  One-thirty.  I’m sorry.  I apologize.  Wait, wait. 

 MR. HAMLIN:  Or 11:30? 

 (Pause) 

 MS. NOVI:  I think it was 1:30. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  You can state it follows --- Mr. Chairman, you can 

state that it follows the state requirements for timing, if you want. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Are you done with your presentation? 

 MR. HAMLIN:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone here to speak in favor of the applicant? 

 Anyone to speak in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone here opposing the applicant? 

 Anyone opposed? 

 (No response) 

 If not, this appeal is closed. 
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 F. APPEAL #6370A, Application of Luigi Camputaro for 7.9’ side 

yard setback variance for a new deck under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of 

the Zoning Regulations, 1765 Meriden Waterbury Tpke., property of 

Asterios Ftergiotis c/o Catherine L. Ftergiotis, Executrix in a B 

zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is the applicant here? 

 (Pause, pause) 

 SPEAKER:  My name is Mario Riccitelli and I did it all for Mama 

Mia Restaurant.   I live on 75 Nunzio Drive.  My nephew cannot be here 

today because he went to Italy. 

 We want to repair the deck where the existing deck is now.  We 

want to extend it a little bit.  In the future we can put some kind of 

tables there, too, for pizza service.  Outside.  Only a few tables for 

pizza and restaurant. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, no liquor outside you are saying? 

 MR. RICCITELLI:  No.  Not right now. 

 MR. SALKA:  This is the same location we gave he variance for for 

the ovens, right? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yes. 

 MR. CABATA:  Can I ask what is wrong with the deck?  Is it 

rotting?  Is it just age?  What is actually wrong with it? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, is the deck there, the current one 

in bad shape? 

 MR. RICCITELLI: Yes. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Is the wood rotted or --- 

 MR. RICCITELLI:  Yes, it is starting to get back.  We want to 

extend it a little bit because right in the front of the building 

there and we want to make it a little bigger access for us in and out. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  So, is there ---Mr. Chairman, is there a door?  Is 

there access --- 

 MR. RICCITELLI:  Yes. Right there. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  So, you connect with that door --- 

 MR. RICCITELLI:  Correct. 

 MR. SALKA:  So, it is going to actually extend forward from the 

building. 
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 MR. RICCITELLI:  We extend --- 

 MR. SALKA:  About 13 feet. 

 MR. RICCITELLI:  Thirteen or 14 feet, yah. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  You are going to go a little wider, correct? 

 MR. RICCITELLI: Yes.  Because you see, what happened, we have the 

door right there and we don’t have no deck there.  So, we want to make 

it one level and the accessory for the handicapped. 

 MS. NOVI:  So, in other words, you will be able to enter and exit 

the door from the deck. 

 MR. RICCITELLI:  Correct.  Yes.  From inside you can go on the 

deck. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: On this drawing here, this is not your property? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Correct.  That’s this jog that he’s referring to 

here. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  The jog is different than this look because it 

looks like there is space there.  You know what I’m saying? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  This line, Mr. Chairman, this is notoriously 

skewed.  This is just an overlay so that could be over a foot or two 

either way.  

 MR. SALKA:  This drawing does not match what is up there. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Correct.  The drawing is more accurate. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  From the edge of that to the property line is how 

much?  Again? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Currently, it is 2.1 feet with the existing what 

is referred to as a patio but it is actually a deck.  It’s 2.1 feet 

here and then it would get gradually bigger --- or they are going to 

hold that it looks like to 2.1 

 MR. SALKA:  It’s going to hold it all of the way down. 

 MR. RICCITELLI:  Yes. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yes, so it will hug this. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So, this not encroaching no more than what is 

already there.   

 MR. RICCITELLI:  No, no, it’s not. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 THE CHAIR: So, the regulations is 10 feet. 
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 MR. RICCITELLI:  I Understand.   But it’s built already. 

 MR. SALKA:  It is encroaching more because the right-hand corner 

is further away. 

 And, the other concern I have is you extend into one of the 

parking spaces.  Meaning it is going to be um, one of the parking 

spaces is going to face right into the patio. 

 MR. RICCITELLI:  We don’t go to the parking space.  No. 

 MR. SALKA:  What is that? 

 MR. RICCITELLI:  We don’t go to the parking space. 

 MR. SALKA:  Well, the drawing shows you do. 

 MR. RICCITELLI:  You’ve got the (inaudible) drop right there.  

So, we can’t go over there. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: What he is saying is you are not going to take the 

space, but it is going to be right in front of the parking space. 

 MR. RICCITELLI:  Correct. 

 MS. NOVI:  You will be looking at it when you park but it’s not 

going to be taken away. 

 Eight feet wide. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:   So, it would be this --- Mr. Chairman, it would 

be here and then eight feet over they will start the deck.   So, I’m 

sure there can be curb stops in there if there is no curb now or wheel 

stops if there is a concern about encroachment.  And, if they do 

eventually serve alcohol, they need to enclose it anyways with a 

railing. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Is there going to be a railing on there? 

 MR. RICCITELLI:  Yes.  It is going to be 40 – 42 inches high, 46.  

It’s got to be a little high.  The railing has got to be high. 

 MR. SALKA:  Well, I think --- 

 THE CHAIR:  You need a barrier there, I think? 

 MR. SALKA: Well, I was going to say we’re going to need some 

stipulation in there especially where that car is parked.  At least 

that one. 

 MR. RICCITELLI:  We stay like eight feet away. 

 MR. SALKA:  What’s that? 

 MR. RICCITELLI:  It’s about eight feet away there from that 

parking lot. 
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 MR. SALKA:  I understand that.  But you read in the paper, you 

know, where someone stepped on the gas pedal instead of the brake and 

they go and they are going to burn right into your patio. 

 MR. RICCITELLI:  So, we can put a concrete stop.  Or we can put a 

metal post. 

 THE CHAIR:  We want some kind of a barrier there. 

 MR. RICCITELLI:  Okay.  We can do that. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you agree to that that would be a stipulation? 

 MR. SALKA:  A barrier that is enough to stop a vehicle. 

 MS. NOVI:  Do we want to specify concrete or not? 

 THE CHAIR:  I would say something like concrete. 

 MR. RICCITELLI:  We can put even a post in concrete like they use 

like for gas in front of the gas meter. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  They call them bollards.    Concrete bollards. 

 THE CHAIR: That’s for safety purposes. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  The only concern I have is where the yellow line 

is, of course that is the other property owners, if there was anything 

put there like a fence or something like that.  I’m just concerned if 

there was a need for emergency service to get in there would they be 

able to get behind there because there’s only a couple of feet. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Likely, I think they would go out this way and 

access it from here. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: If there was a fence there. That’s my concern. 

 MR. RICCITELLI:  We can put a gate in for in case of emergency. 

 THE CHAIR: You are going to put a what? 

 MR. RICCITELLI:  A gate.  A gate.  Get up to the deck.  That’s 

not high anyway.  The deck is really, really low.  Level ground 

almost. 

 MR. SALKA:  Is there going to be any kind of a barrier around it 

from the neighbor on the right-hand side? 

 Or is it just going to be a railing? 

 MR. RICCITELLI:  Just a banister.    

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  What are they going to have? 

 MR. RICCITELLI:  Just a railing. 
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 MR. LAVALLEE:  On the deck itself.  But I think, Mr. Chairman, 

the question was on this property line. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Yes, that was my concern. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Anything proposed there that you know of by either 

yourselves or the neighbors? 

 Any fence or anything? 

 MR. RICCITELLI:  I have no plans for it.  No plan to put a fence. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions? 

 MR. SALKA:  Well, the question would be are we going to stipulate 

that they put some kind of sound barrier between that and the next 

property or just the metal railing is going to be adequate?   

 MS. NOVI:  I wouldn’t see the need for a sound barrier.  It is a 

business zoned area. I mean --- 

 MR. SALKA:  To the right of it is not I don’t think.  It’s 

condominiums. 

 MS. NOVI: The condominiums are in the back. 

 MR. RICCITELLI:  It’s office, doctor office. 

 MR. SALKA:  Okay, okay.  I’m sorry.  I’m sorry. 

 MS. NOVI:  So, okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Stipulations? 

 MS. NOVI: The stipulation would be a barrier to prevent cars from 

reaching the deck. 

 MR. RICCITELLI:  Yes, we can do that. 

 MS. NOVI:  Preferably something concrete. 

 MR. RICCITELLI:  We can put a big post like 6-inch steel post 

poured in concrete.   And, paint it yellow so people will see it. 

 MS. NOVI:  As along as it will stop the car. 

 MR. RICCITELLI:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  Are you all set with your presentation? 

 Are you all set with your presentation? 

 MR. RICCITELLI:  Yes. 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anybody here to speak in favor of the applicant?   
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 Anybody speak in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anybody here oppose the applicant? 

 Anybody oppose the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 If not, this appeal is closed. 
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 G. APPEAL #6371A, Application of AmeriGas Propane for a 33’ 

front yard setback variance for a propane tank replacement under 

Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 36 Triano Drive, 

property of AMJM Realty LLC in an I-2 zone. 

 MR. THOMAS:  Good evening. 

 THE CHAIR:  Name and address for the record, please? 

 MR. THOMAS:  Brian Thomas, 292 Torringford Street, Torrington, 

Connecticut.  The address for the business is 651 Middle Street, 

Bristol, Connecticut. 

 This propane tank in its current location was included in the 

original drawings, you can see it on the third page there.  If you put 

Triano Drive on your left, you will see the propane tank just to the 

right of the street.   

 This was approved back in June of last year.  Installed, 

inspected and signed off on. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: What was that? 

 MR. THOMAS:  This was approved.  I was installed.  It was 

inspected and signed off on back in probably June or July of last 

year. 

 THE CHAIR:  The location was approved? 

 MR. THOMAS:  This is the map that we submitted for this.  For the 

permit application --- 

 MR. SALKA:  Is that what we have on file, Dave? 

 MR. THOMAS:  --- and subsequently approved. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I can’t speak to the site plan.  I can speak to 

the as-built.  The as-built picked it up.  I don’t know if it was on 

the original site plan, nor not. 

 If it was inspected, it gets inspected by the building department 

for the fittings and all that.  The building department doesn’t really 

look at location for zoning.  Otherwise, they look at it for specs, 

distance from the building, separations from the building and 

utilities that are there and they would speak to why it can’t be on 

the ground on the site. 

 MR. THOMAS:  We have to maintain distances off of the building 

for code, size of the tank. We also have an issue with there are 

drains on the property that we have to be so far off of the drains, 

per code, for the potential of a gas leak going down into the drain 
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system.  We have setbacks that we have to have per code that forces 

that to be where it was. 

 Right now, there is concrete barriers up to protect it from 

traffic on that street.   Because HQ is down at the end of the street 

and there’s heavy trucks that travel up and down. 

 MR. SALKA:  This is another one that is --- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Yah. 

 MR. SALKA:  --- after the fact.  And, quite honestly, when you 

drive down Triano Drive, it’s an eyesore.  All you see is this big, 

white tank with these road barriers in front of it. 

 Then if you drive down further, I mean, that road is turning out 

to be a real mess.  Quite honestly. 

 MR. THOMAS:  With respect to after the fact, it is where the 

drawing that was submitted --- the tank is where it is supposed to be. 

 MR. SALKA:  No, I understand that.  When I say after the fact, 

you are coming to us now for a variance and you know, it is almost 

like our hands are tied. 

 MR. THOMAS:  Well, actually, you guys asked us to come in for the 

variance. 

 MR. SALKA:  If we deny it, you have to go back to square one and 

figure out where you are going to put it. 

 MR. THOMAS:  Right. 

 MR. SALKA:  Even though you submitted it, we still are the body 

that could deny it.  I’m not saying we are.  You know, it is getting 

frustrating. 

 MR. THOMAS: You know, I understand your frustration with that.  I 

get that.  But we put it exactly where it belonged.  Where it was on 

the drawing.  Where it was approved. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So, my question is --- 

 MR. SALKA:  There is a breakdown --- 

 THE CHAIR:  So, you are saying the hardship is, okay?  The town 

is the --- the engineering department has created the hardship for 

you? 

 MR. THOMAS:  I’m sorry? 

 THE CHAIR: Is that what you are saying? 

 MR. THOMAS:  Yah.  We were contacted by the town to say that 

after all this had been approved --- we were contacted a couple of 
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months ago saying that this has all been approved.  This was 

submitted, permitted, approved, inspected and signed off on. Up and 

running last summer. 

 Then this spring, well, this winter, a couple of months ago, the 

town contacted us saying that it was no longer valid. 

 MR. SALKA:  You’ve got two departments that are involved and they 

are not talking to each other.  That’s the problem. 

 And, the zoning doesn’t pick it up until the as-built is 

submitted. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, they are in the hot water, though.  The town --- 

 MR. THOMAS:  The town put us in the hot water, yes. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  That’s his hardship. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s right.  That would be the hardship. 

 Now the other thing is we’d like to have that screened in. 

 MR. THOMAS: Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Solid screen? 

 MR. THOMAS:  I can’t do solid per code.  The tank can’t be 

enclosed for more than 50% of it’s perimeter.  I can do something like 

lattice on three sides of it. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Can it be painted? 

 MR. THOMAS:  The tank or the lattice? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  The tank itself? 

 MR. THOMAS: It is painted white.  I can’t --- there are certain 

colors I can’t paint it because the sun would heat it up in the summer 

and would have it release. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I’m just saying would something look more 

attractive?  A green or ---- 

 MR. SALKA:  I think arborvitaes or something like that would look 

a lot nicer. 

 MS. NOVI: A natural border on there or not? 

 MR. THOMAS:  I don’t have a problem with that. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you want to stipulate that? 

 MS. NOVI:  It would look nicer and would at least --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you agree to that? 
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 MR. THOMAS: Yah.  Sure. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any more questions for the applicant? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  My question is to the town.  I mean, when you do 

an as-built and things like that and it gets approved, how could 

something like that go wrong?  Is it the building department? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Well, I wouldn’t place the blame on anyone without 

knowing what was on the original plan. 

 Keep in mind the inspections that happen frequently are from the 

building department and within their purview it’s not to any distance 

from the road its distance from the manufacturer saying you can’t have 

it this close to any drains, this and that.  So, they look for that. 

 MR. THOMAS:  Your town building inspector is going to come out --

- 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  So, if zoning were to look at it, they look at the 

initial plan and they may go and look at E & S in the back, they 

likely wouldn’t pick up something in the front, you know, that I don’t 

know how long it takes to install that.  But you know, if they are out 

on site, they are not specifically looking for a tank.  They look for 

something on site that was originally on the plan in terms of a solid 

structure, um, for say dumpsters or cooling units like on the other 

one. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So, if this was on the original plan, who would 

have approved it?  Zoning? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yah, planning & zoning would through a site plan -

-- um, if they picked up on it.   You have to clearly show the front 

setback.  I again can’t speak to a plan that is not in front of me. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  No, No.  I’m just --- 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  And, keep --- I know you know this but a hardship 

has a specific meaning in terms of zoning.  So, in this case, the 

hardship is presented as manufacturing regulations require, 

specifications require it to be a certain distance.   So, I wouldn’t 

say the town created the hardship. 

 MR. SALKA:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right.  Are we all set with the questions?    

 (No response) 

 Any more questions? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Did he agree to --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes, he did. 
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 MR. THOMAS:  I don’t have a --- that’s fine. 

 MR. SALKA:  We are going to have arborvitaes on three sides. 

 MS. NOVI:  Well, a natural barrier around the tank using plant 

materials. 

 Native species? 

 MR. THOMAS:  Do you want to specify arborvitaes? 

 MS. NOVI:  Native species. 

 MR. SALKA:  We want to specify something that will cover it and 

that will block the view. 

 MR. THOMAS:  Arborvitaes will work.  

 MS. NOVI:  Arborvitaes will work. 

 MR. THOMAS:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone here to speak in favor of the applicant? 

 In favor of the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 To oppose the applicant? 

 Anybody opposed? 

 (No response) 

 If not, this appeal is closed. 
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CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6364A, Application of Slawomir Olchanowski for a 

fence height variance of 2’ under Sections 2-19S & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 54 Triano Drive, property of CT Masons LLC in an I-2 

zone.  

 MR. LAVALLEE:  This was extended.  I did go back out to the site 

with the Director as stated we would.  We noticed that there was a 

container that a been modified to have three roll up doors on it.  So, 

given the size of it, we consider it a structure.  We have to make 

sure that that is outside of all setbacks. 

 I spoke to the applicant and he said he would do that this week. 

 I don’t know if there are any other concerns with the site 

itself. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is he here or not? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I don’t see him. 

 THE CHAIR:  I was out there this morning and they did clean it 

up.  It was presentable.  That’s the way we’d like to see it 

maintained. 

 MR. SALKA:  Make a motion to table. 

 MS. NOVI:  Second. 

 Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  We would also need a 35-day extension due to 

requirements for the hearing. 

 MR. CABATA: Motion for a 35-day extension. 

 MS. NOVI:  Second. 

 Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 

 

7:47 o’clock, p.m. 
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NEW BUSINESS 

 

 A. APPEAL #6365A, Application of Denise Rivera for a liquor 

service approval for a restaurant/event hall under Sections 4-03.32A, 

11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 447 North Main Street, 

property of Burma LLC in a B zone. 

 This item was tabled during the public hearing. 
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 B. APPEAL #6366A, Application of Pustola & Associates LLC for 

a 12’ front yard setback variance for cooling units under Sections 7A-

00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 157 Industrial Drive, property 

of Andy 2017 LLC in an I-1 zone. 

 Tabled during the public hearing. 
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 C. APPEAL #6367A, Application of Shawn Daigle for a change in 

permittee for liquor permit under Sections 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 151 Queen St., property of Walter S. Wood LLC in a B 

zone. 

 Ms. Novi made a motion to approve with stipulations.   Mr. Cabata 

seconded. 

 

Stipulations: 

 No exotic dancers, male or female, public or private. 

 No more than 18 bar seats. 

 Any change to the interior layout or activities would require a 

new application to the zoning board of appeals. 

 Any changes in management or permittee would require a new 

application. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 D. APPEAL #6368A, Application of GLS LLC for a 22’ front yard 

setback variance & 14’ rear yard setback variance for a new building 

and gas canopy under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 

2110 Meriden Waterbury Tpke., property of GLS LLC in a B zone. 

 Mr. Salka made a motion to approve #6368A.  Mr. Bohigian 

seconded. 

 

Discussion: 

 Ms. Novi felt this was a good use of that space.  It’s been 

dormant for a while and it seems they are trying to take into account 

all of the needs of that lot and puta building on it. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

  



ZBA – March 12, 2019 
 

32 
 

 

 E. APPEAL #6369A, Application of Michael Hamlin for a special 

exception to allow an additional consumer bar on a patio under 

sections 4-03.32A, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 461 Queen 

Street, property of ACG Properties LLC c/o Hartford Restaurant Group 

in a B zone. 

 Ms. Novi made a motion to approve.   Mr. Cabata seconded. 

 

Stipulations: 

 Hours of operation shall be limited on weekdays to 12:30 am and 

on weekends to 1:30 am. 

 All alcoholic beverages shall be served in glass and cups, et 

cetera and not in the original containers. 

 No music or entertainment. 

 No amplification or loudspeakers. 

 Approval shall good be for one year renewed annually unless there 

is a complaint. 

 Mr. Bohigian wanted to change the hours to say in accordance with 

state regulations instead of 1:30 am. 

 Mr. Cabata removed his second.  Ms. Novi restated her motion to 

say:  Hours of operation shall be limited on weekdays and weekends to 

state standard regulations. 

 Mr. Cabata seconded. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 F. APPEAL #6370A, Application of Luigi Camputaro for 7.9’ side 

yard setback variance for a new deck under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of 

the Zoning Regulations, 1765 Meriden Waterbury Tpke., property of 

Asterios Ftergiotis c/o Catherine L. Ftergiotis, Executrix in a B 

zone. 

 Mr. Salka made a motion to approve Appeal #6370A with 

stipulation. 

 

Stipulation: 

 That the applicant put in a buffer between that one parking space 

and the deck. 

 Mr. Cabata seconded. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

  



ZBA – March 12, 2019 
 

34 
 

 

 G. APPEAL #6371A, Application of AmeriGas Propane for a 33’ 

front yard setback variance for a propane tank replacement under 

Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 36 Triano Drive, 

property of AMJM Realty LLC in an I-2 zone. 

 Mr. Salka made a motion to approve Appeal #6371A with 

stipulation. 

 

Stipulation: 

 That the tank be buffered with arborvitaes on three sides. 

 Ms. Novi seconded. 

 

Discussion: 

 Mr. Cabata wanted to thank the applicant for coming back before 

us.  I know it’s a vague area where it should have been picked up. It 

went through a lot of processes and the applicant was more than 

accommodating in covering this up a little bit for us.   I am in 

favor. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6364A, Application of Slawomir Olchanowski for a 

fence height variance of 2’ under Sections 2-19S & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 54 Triano Drive, property of CT Masons LLC in an I-2 

zone.  

 Item tabled during the public hearing with a 35-day extension 

granted. 

 

 

 

MISCELLANEOUS / OLD BUSINESS  / NEW BUSINESS 

 For the next meeting we have the items continued and two new ones 

for F & F Concrete. 

  

 Anyone who would like to go to the dinner please register with 

Sheila. 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

 Mr. Salka made a motion to adjourn.   Ms. Novi seconded.  Motion 

passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 7:55 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

   Joseph LaPorte, Chairman 

 

 


